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Can lifestyle medicine save the NHS? 
 
This essay considers the potential impact of an enhanced focus on lifestyle medicine 
in the National Health Service (NHS) and the UK more generally. It defines lifestyle 
medicine; considers the role of the expert patient and how peer support, motivational 
interviewing and tailored lifestyle prescriptions can support self-management; and 
discusses damaged patient-practitioner relationships that could be enhanced by the 
introduction of lifestyle medicine in the NHS. 
 
Defining lifestyle medicine 
There is an argument that, if 10% of disease risk is genetic, then the other 90% is the 
result of lifestyle choices (Panja & Chatterjee, 2017), indicating that lifestyle medicine 
could significantly reduce the national burden of disease. The negative consequences 
of poor lifestyle choices are the leading cause of mortality (Sagner et al., 2014) and 
account for the vast majority of primary care appointments in the developed world 
(Egger et al., 2009). Prevention of these issues is cheaper than cure (Chatterjee, 2017), 
and fits into four categories: food, movement, sleep, rest (Panja & Chatterjee, 2017), 
with reduced alcohol and tobacco consumption (Lianov & Johnson, 2010) as well as 
social interaction (Sarris et al., 2014) sometimes included. These interventions are 
effective for preventing, treating and reversing many of the highly prevalent and 
rapidly increasing chronic conditions (Hyman et al., 2009; Sagner et al., 2014). 
Overweight, inactivity, insomnia, stress and substance misuse contribute to low-level 
bodily inflammation (Sagner et al., 2014) and affect gene expression (Hyman et al., 
2009), both of which lead to chronic conditions. In addressing these conditions, 
lifestyle medicine promotes healthy longevity and therefore dignity in death, 
addressing not only our health, but our humanity (British Society of Lifestyle 
Medicine, 2018).  
 
Expert patients 
Debate exists over whether placing these preventative powers into the hands of 
patients is truly an empowerment of the individual (Wilson, 2001). The expert patient 
came into official use in the UK with the publication of Saving lives: Our healthier 
nation (Department of Health, 1999). This policy document supported individual 
responsibility for improving and maintaining health, via public health initiatives and 
primary care trusts. These are the domains of nurses and general practitioners, now 
arguably the most overstretched members of the NHS workforce (House of Commons 
Health Committee, 2018; Iacobucci, 2018), and those who stand to benefit most from 
enhanced lifestyle medicine. Indeed, it was a nurse – Prof Kate Lorig – who drove the 
evidence base for patient engagement in chronic disease management (Greenhalgh, 
2009; Lorig et al., 1999; etc.), from which the expert patient was born. However, 
Saving lives appears to be based more on an ideology of inclusivity than an evidence 
base (Griffiths et al., 2007). 
 Self-management in lifestyle medicine is perceived by some as traditional 
biomedicine masquerading as holism (Greenhalgh, 2009): complete the tasks, feel the 
results. A model that views humans as econs (Kahneman, 2011; Thaler & Sunstein, 
2008), rational being who will only ever act in a goal-oriented way for their best 
interests and will not struggle with motivation (Kralik et al., 2004; Tattersall, 2002) 
will never be practicable or sustainable. Furthermore, a model that suggests that these 
rational beings are able to intellectually cut through swathes of misinformation (Glass 
& McAtee, 2006), running counter to commercial interests (Sagner et al., 2014) is 
simply irrelevant.  
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There are three key ways to translate the theory of self-management into 
practice. Firstly, given that lifestyle medicine struggles to offer a means of coping with 
life with a chronic disease (Mol, 2008), this gap is often plugged by peer support 
(Greenhalgh, 2009), making use of the NHS’s most valuable and underused resource 
(Basset et al., 2010). This was recognised in The expert patient’s (Department of 
Health, 2001) conception of a user-led NHS, where these human issues would be 
considered at service development level (Tattersall, 2002), a sort of preventative peer 
support. Secondly, as financial support for this type of systemic change has not been 
made available (Glass & McAtee, 2006; Tattersall, 2002), motivational interviewing 
must be introduced into undergraduate medical education (Egger et al., 2009; Sagner 
et al., 2014; Phillips et al., 2015) to reduce the financial strain on the NHS while still 
providing methods of promoting behaviour change. Finally, lifestyle prescriptions 
must be tailored, as with any other prescription (Hyman et al., 2009), to ensure that 
people are not led astray in their efforts by poorly researched websites and magazines. 
 
Repairing damaged relationships 
Beyond financial resources – and for the benefit of peer support, motivational 
interviewing, or tailored prescriptions –a ‘sea change in attitudes’ of patients and 
professionals is required (Tattersall, 2002, 229; Coulter, 1999). There is a patriarchal 
hangover in the NHS that extends beyond patient-practitioner relationships and into 
multidisciplinary hierarchies (McKay & Narasimhan, 2012; Sweet, 1995; Carter, 
1994), and doctors’ mistrust those with chronic conditions to self-manage effectively 
(Griffiths et al., 2001; Coulter et al., 1994). The expertise of lived experience barely 
overlapping with the expertise of professional experience (Coulter, 1999; Tang & 
Anderson, 1999), but as longer lives increase the prevalence of chronic illness (DH, 
1999), professional experts are recognising the need for expert patients to bear part of 
the burden. Definitions of chronic illness and disability generally imply medical 
dependence (Hughes, 1998; Bury, 1997), feeding a patronising conception of the 
expert patient (Coulter, 1999). This also contributes to individual adoption of a sick 
role identity, which further increases dependence and reduces self-efficacy (Baker & 
Stern, 1993). To be an authentic expert patient is to extricate oneself from this 
dependence and empower oneself to take responsibility for personal health and 
lifestyle needs (Rapley & Fruin, 1999). People with chronic conditions are not sick, but 
survivors (Kralik et al., 2010; Baker & Stern, 1993). In this way, lifestyle medicine is 
the meeting point of traditional biomedical expertise and experiential expertise.  
 Lifestyle medicine and patient expertise is also a way of redressing the power 
imbalance within the NHS (Coulter, 1999), although arguably only at a superficial 
level. For instance, a person with a chronic condition who adheres to a self-
management programme is still complying with a prescribed regimen (Thorne et al., 
2000), and the power lies with the doctor to label the person noncompliant with no 
reciprocal power on the part of the patient (Porter, 1998), even when medical support 
is insufficient (Lianov & Johnson, 2010). If the prescriber is motivated by reducing 
financial and time pressures on the NHS, the Expert Patient programme becomes less 
about a transfer of power and more about a simple ‘discharge with advice’ for 
professionals (Wilson, 2001). Furthermore, this imperative on individual 
responsibility smacks of the ‘victim blaming’ culture of years past (Watt, 2007; 
Crawford, 1977). This reduces lifestyle medicine to an ultimatum: follow the rules and 
be well or ignore them and suffer. The NHS has adopted a focus on patient education, 
although education is inadequate by itself (Kralik et al., 2010; Thorne et al., 2000; 
Lorig et al., 1993). The fact that healthcare and medicine may be demystified by these 
education efforts goes at least some way towards dethroning the doctor-god (Osmond, 
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1980), who frequently withholds crucial illness information and treatment options, 
thus blocking patient autonomy through medical mistrust (Thorne et al., 2000). 

There is a perception that doctors don’t ‘do’ lifestyle medicine even though 
health behaviour changes (like wearing seatbelts and applying sunscreen) have 
improved or saved countless lives (Hyman et al., 2009). As a form of medicine, the 
evidence base exists for lifestyle modifications in reducing blood pressure (Appel et 
al., 2003), preventing type 2 diabetes (Lindström et al., 2003), improving outcomes 
in metabolic syndrome (Bo et al., 2007) and more. The evidence base for lifestyle 
medicine in mental health is also evolving (Sarris et al., 2014). Chronic care and public 
health are still largely the domain of nurses (Carter, 1994), who are increasingly 
trained in promoting individual choice and autonomy (NMC, 2015). However, nurses 
themselves lack power within the greater NHS hierarchy, even as they are recognised 
as authorities by patients (Hewison, 1995; Davies, 1995) and acknowledge limiting 
options for patients (Wilkinson, 1999; Wilson, 2002). There is a huge benefit in 
community nursing those with chronic conditions, where the power is undeniably 
shifted back to the patient (Millard et al., 2006). A person’s home is a space in which 
people may interact further outside the medical sphere than in a hospital setting, and 
a shared humanity can be recognised. This is the magic ingredient in curing the NHS, 
because it is within this reciprocal humanity that compassion and communication lie 
(Bailey, 2009; NHS England, 2012). Even though some feel uncomfortable with the 
clinical gaze extending into the person’s home (Wilkinson, 1999), without compassion 
and communication – between nurses and doctors or patients – incidents like those 
at Mid Staffs occur (Healthcare Commission, 2009). Therefore, any method of 
enhancing communication and compassion benefits patients and practitioners, and 
fixes these crucial relationships that have been damaged by the remnants of a former 
patriarchy (Carter, 1994), thus saving the NHS. Lifestyle medicine holds the key to a 
collaborative and equal National Health Service. 
 
This essay defined lifestyle medicine; discussed perceptions of the  expert patient and 
self-management of chronic conditions (enhanced by peer support, motivational 
interviewing, and tailored lifestyle prescriptions); and considered power imbalances 
within and between patients and healthcare professionals. Lifestyle medicine has the 
potential to move the NHS further from its patriarchal and paternalistic roots to 
promote quality of life, healthy longevity, and individual empowerment. 
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